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and training program in which the per-
son is enrolled provided that the pro-
gram has a component for enrollment 
in an institution of higher education 
and that program accepts the place-
ment. Persons who voluntarily partici-
pate in one of these employment and 
training programs and are placed in an 
institution of higher education through 
or in compliance with the requirements 
of the program shall also qualify for 
the exemption. The programs are: 

(i) A program under the Job Training 
Partnership Act of 1974 (29 U.S.C. 1501, 
et seq.); 

(ii) An employment and training pro-
gram under § 273.7; 

(iii) A program under section 236 of 
the Trade Act of 1974 (19 U.S.C. 2296); or 

(iv) An employment and training pro-
gram for low-income households that is 
operated by a State or local govern-
ment where one or more of the compo-
nents of such program is at least equiv-
alent to an acceptable food stamp em-
ployment and training program compo-
nent as specified in § 273.7(e)(1). Using 
the criteria in § 273.7(e)(1), State agen-
cies shall make the determinations as 
to whether or not the programs qual-
ify. 

(c) The enrollment status of a stu-
dent shall begin on the first day of the 
school term of the institution of higher 
education. Such enrollment shall be 
deemed to continue through normal pe-
riods of class attendance, vacation and 
recess, unless the student graduates, is 
suspended or expelled, drops out, or 
does not intend to register for the next 
normal school term (excluding summer 
school). 

(d) The income and resources of an 
ineligible student shall be handled as 
outlined in § 273.11(d). 

[46 FR 43025, Aug. 25, 1981, as amended by 
Amdt. 235, 47 FR 55908, Dec. 14, 1982; Amdt. 
269, 51 FR 10785, Mar. 28, 1986; Amdt. 274, 51 
FR 18750, May 21, 1986; Amdt. 277, 51 FR 30048, 
Aug. 22, 1986; Amdt. 370, 60 FR 48869, Sept. 21, 
1995; 67 FR 41603, June 19, 2002] 

§ 273.6 Social security numbers. 
(a) Requirements for participation. The 

State agency shall require that a 
household participating or applying for 
participation in the Food Stamp Pro-
gram provide the State agency with 
the social security number (SSN) of 

each household member or apply for 
one before certification. If individuals 
have more than one number, all num-
bers shall be required. The State agen-
cy shall explain to applicants and par-
ticipants that refusal or failure with-
out good cause to provide an SSN will 
result in disqualification of the indi-
vidual for whom an SSN is not ob-
tained. 

(b) Obtaining SSNs for food stamp 
household members. (1) For those indi-
viduals who provide SSNs prior to cer-
tification, recertification or at any of-
fice contact, the State agency shall 
record the SSN and verify it in accord-
ance with § 273.2(f)(1)(v). 

(2) For those individuals who do not 
have an SSN, the State agency shall: 

(i) If an enumeration agreement with 
SSA exists, complete the application 
for an SSN, Form SS–5. To complete 
Form SS–5, the State agency must doc-
ument the verification of identity, age, 
and citizenship or alien status as re-
quired by SSA and forward the SS–5 to 
SSA. 

(ii) If no enumeration agreement ex-
ists, an individual must apply at the 
SSA, and the State agency shall ar-
range with SSA to be notified directly 
of the SSN when it is issued. The State 
agency shall inform the household 
where to apply and what information 
will be needed, including any which 
may be needed for SSA to notify the 
State agency of the SSN. The State 
agency shall advise the household 
member that proof of application from 
SSA will be required prior to certifi-
cation. SSA normally uses the Receipt 
of Application for a Social Security 
Number, Form SSA–5028, as evidence 
that an individual has applied for an 
SSN. State agencies may also use their 
own documents for this purpose. 

(3) The State agency shall follow the 
procedures described in paragraphs 
(b)(2) (i) and (ii) of this section for indi-
viduals who do not know if they have 
an SSN, or are unable to find their 
SSN. 

(4) If the household is unable to pro-
vide proof of application for an SSN for 
a newborn, the household must provide 
the SSN or proof of application at its 
next recertification or within 6 months 
following the month the baby is born, 
whichever is later. If the household is 
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unable to provide an SSN or proof of 
application for an SSN at its next re-
certification within 6 months following 
the baby’s birth, the State agency shall 
determine if the good cause provisions 
of paragraph (d) of this section are ap-
plicable. 

(c) Failure to comply. If the State 
agency determines that a household 
member has refused or failed without 
good cause to provide or apply for an 
SSN, then that individual shall be in-
eligible to participate in the Food 
Stamp Program. The disqualification 
applies to the individual for whom the 
SSN is not provided and not to the en-
tire household. The earned or unearned 
income and resources of an individual 
disqualified from the household for 
failure to comply with this require-
ment shall be counted as household in-
come and resources to the extent speci-
fied in § 273.11(c) of these regulations. 

(d) Determining good cause. In deter-
mining if good cause exists for failure 
to comply with the requirement to 
apply for or provide the State agency 
with an SSN, the State agency shall 
consider information from the house-
hold member, SSA and the State agen-
cy (especially if the State agency was 
designated to send the SS–5 to SSA and 
either did not process the SS–5 or did 
not process it in a timely manner). 
Documentary evidence or collateral in-
formation that the household member 
has applied for an SSN or made every 
effort to supply SSA with the nec-
essary information to complete an ap-
plication for an SSN shall be consid-
ered good cause for not complying 
timely with this requirement. Good 
cause does not include delays due to 
illness, lack of transportation or tem-
porary absences, because SSA makes 
provisions for mail-in applications in 
lieu of applying in person. If the house-
hold member can show good cause why 
an application for a SSN has not been 
completed in a timely manner, that 
person shall be allowed to participate 
for one month in addition to the month 
of application. If the household mem-
ber applying for an SSN has been un-
able to obtain the documents required 
by SSN, the State agency caseworker 
should make every effort to assist the 
individual in obtaining these docu-
ments. Good cause for failure to apply 

must be shown monthly in order for 
such a household member to continue 
to participate. Once an application has 
been filed, the State agency shall per-
mit the member to continue to partici-
pate pending notification of the State 
agency of the household member’s 
SSN. 

(e) Ending disqualification. The house-
hold member(s) disqualified may be-
come eligible upon providing the State 
agency with an SSN. 

(f) Use of SSNs. The State agency is 
authorized to use SSNs in the adminis-
tration of the Food Stamp Program. To 
the extent determined necessary by the 
Secretary and the Secretary of Health 
and Human Services, State agencies 
shall have access to information re-
garding individual Food Stamp Pro-
gram applicants and participants who 
receive benefits under title XVI of the 
Social Security Act to determine such 
a household’s eligibility to receive as-
sistance and the amount of assistance, 
or to verify information related to the 
benefit of these households. State 
agencies shall use the State Data Ex-
change (SDX) to the maximum extent 
possible. The State agency should also 
use the SSNs to prevent duplicate par-
ticipation, to facilitate mass changes 
in Federal benefits as described in 
§ 273.12(e)(3) and to determine the accu-
racy and/or reliability of information 
given by households. In particular, 
SSNs shall be used by the State agency 
to request and exchange information 
on individuals through the IEVS as 
specified in § 272.8. 

(g) Entry of SSNs into automated data 
bases. State agencies with automated 
food stamp data bases containing 
household information shall enter all 
SSNs obtained in accordance with 
§ 273.6(a) into these files. 

[Amdt. 264, 51 FR 7206, Feb. 28, 1986; Amdt. 
364, 61 FR 54317, Oct. 17, 1996] 

§ 273.7 Work provisions. 

(a) Work requirements. (1) As a condi-
tion of eligibility for food stamps, each 
household member not exempt under 
paragraph (b)(1) of this section must 
comply with the following Food Stamp 
Program work requirements: 
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